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Also Present:


 

Mr. D. Barsanti, CFO

Mr. J. Chambers, Observer, Retirees Association, Windsor Representative

Mr. E. P. Chant, Editor, the SAINT, Student Newspaper

Mr. F. Curtis, Observer, OPSEU, Local 138, Faculty

Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary






Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary





Ms. J. Harris, Vice President, Corporate 

and Community Services

Ms. A. McNeil, External Vice President, SRC

Mr. F. Sorrell, Vice President, College 

Advancement 

Dr. P. Tumidajski, Vice President, Academic



ABSENT:

Ms. K. Curtis
 

A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of the Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.

Mr. Marcotte chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording 

Secretary.

1.0 Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest 
The Chair called for a motion to adopt the agenda and also asked if there were any declarations of conflict of interest.  No conflicts were noted and it was therefore



RESOLVED THAT the Board



adopt the agenda as circulated.

2.0 Approval of the Minutes of the June 26, 2007 combined Full Board 

and Annual General Meetings

The motion to approve the minutes of the above meeting was moved and it was therefore




RESOLVED THAT 
the Board




approve the minutes of the June

26, 2007 Full Board and Annual 

General Meeting in its combined 

format, as distributed.
3.0 Welcome and Introductions of the 2007/8 New Board Members
Mr. Marcotte welcomed Ms. Jones, Internal Board member, elected by the faculty members, Mr. Benoit, Administrator, Thames Campus and Internal Board member and Ms. Parak, external Board member, whose background is in the educational field, to the first official Full Board meeting of the 2007/8 Academic Year.  The Chair noted that Ms. Curtis the other newly appointed external member to our Board was unable to be present.  A student representative has yet to be elected from the Thames Campus, added Mr. Marcotte but will also be an addition to the Board.
4.0 Constituent Reports
SRC Report


Ms. McNeil, External Vice President of the Student Representative Council, reported to the Board that Frosh Week went extremely well with the first year enrollment being the highest it has been in many years.  Students eagerly took part in orientation activities.

Tyler Wiles, added Ms. McNeil, the SRC President and President of the Colleges Student Alliance, is currently involved with the voting advocacy campaign which is designed to educate the students about the upcoming votes on the referendum as well as encourage them to use their rights to vote at election time.  


The SRC is also hosting an “SOS” event (Strengthen our Student Vote) which is also designed to heighten student awareness.


The first meeting of the SRC is scheduled October 10th and a guest speaker will be on hand to speak to the referendum and an all candidates forum will be held at the St. Clair Centre for the Arts, where students will be bused to meet and ask questions of the candidates seeking election.


When asked by a member if students vote on campus, Ms. McNeil responded that there will be a voting poll set up in the College residence which will allow students from out of town the opportunity to vote, outside of their constituency.
Faculty Report


The Chair called on Mr. Curtis, the faculty observer, who proceeded to inform the Board that he had been recently reelected for a two-year term as the official observer to the Board on behalf of the faculty members of the College.

Retirees Report


Mr. Chambers, representing the retirees group, informed the Board that some of the retirees are continuing to offer their tutorial services to College students over the 2007/8 year.   


Mr. Marcotte thanked the retirees for their continued support of the students and noted that the Board was able to view the tutoring facilities during last Tuesday night’s tour of the Learning Commons area on the second floor.
5.0 Board Updates

Dr. Strasser indicated that he would be speaking to the next three agenda items. 

5.1 Lands to the West

The original meeting scheduled with the Mayor, the land owners and the City to be held last week was cancelled noted Dr. Strasser and a subsequent meeting has not yet been scheduled.
The Board will be apprised of the results of that discussion, once it takes place.

5.2 Former Huron Lodge Property

The building on that property is nearing a demolition date explained the President. The closing date on the sale of the property is set for November 30, 2007.  The College was invited to remove any of the furnishings, etc. they could use, once the transfer to the new facility was final.  

The College did acquire some hospital beds that will be used at both campuses (Windsor and Chatham) in the clinical settings for the nursing programs.

5.3 Athletic Facilities

There have been requests from four architectural firms to submit conceptual designs for a new athletic facility proposed in Windsor.  Members of the various constituent groups, athletics staff members and coaches and athletic trainers have been asked for input and any modifications they would recommend to choose the best possible design for this facility.
Once this process has been completed the College will then position itself to endeavour to fundraise with this goal in mind.  When asked by a Board member what the cost of this facility would be, the President indicated that the benchmark figure was $10M for the Windsor facility and $6M for the Chatham recreation/wellness facility.

The concept for the Chatham facility has already been generally agreed upon.


5.4 The Annual Report and the MYA

The Chair noted that the College’s Annual Report and the Multi-Year Agreement and Consolidated Financial Statements for the year ended March 31, 2007 were approved by the Executive Committee of the Board on July 25, 2007 and submitted to the Ministry, as required according to Regulation 34/03, by July 31, 2007.
Having already been reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board, these documents were attached to the agenda, for information.

The College has not been asked to provide additional information to augment their submission indicating that the Ministry is satisfied with what they have received.


One Board member questioned why results of the KPI surveys were presented back to the year 1999.  Administration explained that 1999 was the first year the KPI system was implemented in the colleges. (from page 7 or 8 of 39 attached to the agenda)
After concluding discussions the motion was brought forward and it was therefore


RESOLVED THAT the Board 



receive the 2006/7 Annual Report



and the MYA and Consolidated 



Financial Statements for the year



ended March 31, 2007, for information.
5.5 Habitat Building Update

In speaking to this item, Dr. Strasser explained to the Board that discussions are still being conducted to establish which programs will be included in the Centre for Construction, Innovation and Production to be built in partnership with the Habitat for Humanity group.

When asked if this initiative was going to encompass environmentally friendly components, the President responded that the faculty members involved have already demonstrated their mindfulness to such considerations throughout their deliberations.
It was therefore



RESOLVED THAT 
the Board






receive this verbal update pertaining to



the Centre for Construction, Innovation

and Production, presented by the President for information.

6.0 Monitoring Items

6.1 Enrollment Projections

The CIO distributed a copy of the September 2007 Enrollment Report to the Board at this time.

A copy of this report is attached to the Minutes as Item 6.1.

Upon presenting this item to the Board, Ms. France explained that this status report is administration’s attempt to outline to the Board the enrollment at the College as of the tenth official day of class which is the Ministry’s official cut off date for student enrollment as well as the end of the drop/add process.

This report added, Ms. France, is a follow up to the January 30, 2007 enrollment projections presented by Dr. Tumidajski.
The summary page, explained Ms. France, depicts the enrollment based on Campus and activities which are categorized as Post Secondary, Tuition Short and Apprenticeship.

Ms. France noted that in the subsequent pages of the report those programs whose enrollment fell short of the projected target by a 10% or higher margin are bolded to highlight the discrepancy.  
However, continued Ms. France, the application trends were closely scrutinized and where some programs experienced enrollment shortfalls, registered students were actually accommodated by transferring them into other programs sharing common courses which allowed for larger intakes in other overly subscribed programs.
The purpose of this document is to allow the Board to see the comparisons between what was originally projected in January 2007 and how close the actual registrations were to those projections.  
In addition, Ms. France explained, the Board can see how adjustments are made that have the least impact on students and in addition, College administration, by regularly reviewing applications, was able to manage the numbers in keeping with the overall enrollment targets as presented last January.
Ms. France reminded the Board that only full time students are reflected in the enrollment numbers and then continued her presentation highlighting those programs that have been either suspended or phased out. 
Some students from one program were blended in programs with identical courses for the first year and will move into their chosen program in the second year or third semester.

Ms. France delineated each school and articulated to the Board where discrepancies occurred and either through suspending enrolment for a year or collapsing classes to accommodate those programs with increased enrollments, she was able to explain management’s position to the Board’s satisfaction.

One member asked why the Bachelor of Applied Technology program was suspended and the V. P. Academic noted that the universities tend to not want to grant full transfer credits for college courses which discourage students from enrolling.  He indicated that articulation agreements are being investigated that will allow the transition toward a university degree program after graduating college to be more fluid.
In addition, noted Dr. Tumidajski, this low enrollment trend in applied degree programs is not exclusive to St. Clair College, but is in fact common across the province.
Another Board member questioned the low enrollment attributed to the Professional Golf Management program and Mr. Benoit explained that a new Golf Professional has been hired and hope is that his profile will attract more interest in our program.  

Those registered for the program have been integrated into the Business Common program which shares the same first year courses.  Our program, added Mr. Benoit, is endorsed by the C.P.G.A. which mandates that this program can’t teach golf since the focus is on golf as a business.
In concluding her presentation, Ms. France noted that the Fall 2007 enrollment is 6,486 which is a 4% increase over the January Board projection of 6,466.

Much discussion ensued pertaining to the overall decline in apprenticeship enrollment across the province.

Mr. Benoit indicated that provincial tickets for tradesmen are more in demand than union tickets (trade ticket earned in-plant or through appropriate union local).  There are “red seal” tickets where the trade’s qualifications are transportable from province to province.
There was general consensus that each province is protective of its trades given the current economic climate. 
A motion to receive the report was brought forward and it was therefore



RESOLVED THAT the Board



receive this monitoring report

on the Fall 2007 enrollment, 

for information.

7.0 Approval Items

7.1 Thames Residence

The Chair called a motion to allow administration to go forward with this initiative and it was therefore


RESOLVED THAT the Board approve 
Administration proceeding with the final-

ization of the definitive agreements with 

Residence Development Corporation 

on terms satisfactory to the College for the 

construction and management of two 

residence buildings containing six, four-

bedroom units on the Thames Campus 

property in Chatham.  The definitive agreement 

will provide for a lease with RDC not-to-

exceed ninety-nine years with an annual 

nominal rent of $1.00.  The College will be 

indemnified for all costs, expenses, fees and 

losses, if any, which shall be the sole 

responsibility of RDC.  The College shall retain 

the right to reasonably approve all 

construction, management and occupancy 

rules for the proposed residence.

7.2 Nomination & Election of the Audit Committee for 2007/8

At this time each year, explained the Chair, the Board considers nominations of members to sit on the College Audit Committee.

Further, he noted, Mr. Cutler and Mr. Choma have indicated their willingness to remain on this committee and with the retirement of Mr. Mallory, we have one vacancy to fill.
Mr. Cutler explained to the Board that this committee typically meets twice a year during a breakfast meeting to review what the auditors will do and which areas they will choose to focus on for the special audits.

Ms. Livneh was nominated by Mr. Cutler to sit on the Committee and she accepted the nomination.
It was therefore 



RESOLVED THAT 
the Board



approve the nomination of Ms.



Livneh to the Audit Committee 



for the 2007/8 year.

7.3 Nominations to the Foundation Board
Ms. Gall, currently representing the Board on the Foundation Board, felt that the Foundation would be best served if the member came from Windsor.  

A motion to nominate member Kay Curtis to the Foundation Board was brought forward and it was therefore



RESOLVED THAT the Board



approves the nomination of Ms.



Curtis as a representative from 
the Board of Governors to the
Foundation Board for the 2007,

2008 year.
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